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An Enduring Memorial

Kings College Chapel 
windows memorial

R D McLean in uniform Ronald and Keith on steps of 6th form room Kings College J K Hunter in uniform

If the Kings College Chapel was ever to be changed it would probably be possible to 
relocate most of the windows without destroying their continuity. However, there are two 
windows in this building which must, forever remain linked together. 

Many boys looking up at “The Good Samaritan” and “The Pharisee and the Publican” 
must have wondered why the phrase “And in their death” beneath the first, can only be 
completed by the words “they were not divided” on the second window.

Joseph Keith Hunter and Ronald Douglas McLean lived near to each other in the Auckland 
suburb of Mt Albert. As very young boys they played together on the slopes of the nearby 
hills and, when the time came for formal education to begin, they were both enrolled at 
Mt Albert Primary School.

Ronald was slightly ahead of Keith and went to King’s in 1907 - to be joined by the 
latter in 1908. In 1911 Ronald was appointed Head Boy of the College and Keith was 
made Deputy Head. There is a photograph of them sitting on the steps of the 6th Form 
classroom. Their friendship remained unbroken.

Editors note: We felt it fitting that this issue should be dedicated to the youth of Mt Albert who enlisted, fought and often died 
during WW1. The average number who died over the whole of the Dominion was I out of 6 but in Mt Albert it was 1 out of 3.5

With the advent of the First World War they both enlisted and the army, in its own impersonal way, placed them in different 
battalions. The link was lost. Neither knew where the other was.

On the 15th September 1916, in the living hell of the Battle of the Somme, Ronald was suddenly overwhelmed to find 
himself once more unexpectedly reunited with Keith in a trench just outside the small village of Flers. However, their joy 
was short lived - a chance shell landed and exploded - instantly killing them both.

It is thought that the then Headmaster of Kings College, Mr C T Major, having known both boys and the circumstances of 
their death together, anonymously donated the money for the two chapel windows in their memorial to stand testimony 
to a most important human quality - a true and enduring friendship.
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The photo is of a World War One 
nurse in her outdoor uniform, 
dress and cape. The buttons were 
the same NZ Expeditionary Force 
buttons used on men’s uniforms. 
She is also wearing her N.Z Army 
Nursing Service badge above her 
NZ Registered Nurses badge.

New Zealand Military Nursing website

The Anzac biscuit as it is known 
today was a welcome addition  
to the basic rations which were 
issued to our soldiers during           
the Gallipoli campaign of 
1915. It was the mothers 
wives and sweethearts at home 
who baked these treats for the 

soldiers overseas as well as for sale to raise funds for the 
war effort. Anzac biscuits are a tangible link to our Anzac 
heritage.

They also serve...
The women of Mt Albert “did their bit” too. Our nurses 
cared for the troops both at home and in the military 
hospitals abroad, wherever they were needed. The nurses 
wanted to share the dangers and the hardships of the troops 
and soon demanded to be sent to Gallipoli. The contingent 
of 50 nurses then divided between Alexandria and Cairo. 
At home in 1915 there was an outbreak of Cerebro Spinal 
Meningitis at Trentham Camp and November and December 
1918 were very busy for New Zealand Army Nurses due to 
the influenza outbreak.

Working Bees were set up in Mt Albert and all over Auckland. 
The female staff of shops, factories and hotels worked hard 
too. At night the girls of the Archibald Clarks factory in 
Williamson Ave, Grey Lynn made sheets, pillowslips, night 
shirts and pyjamas in their own time. One hundred young 
women gave away their evenings making pyjamas etc in 
the Violet Street, Eden Terrace factory of Mackie Logan 
Caldwell Ltd, making many different articles for the sick 
and wounded in their own time. Members of the Victoria 
League cut and hemmed underclothes and made bandages. 
The Grand Hotel staff made bed linen in their spare time.

Eloptles

Dear Mother and Father

This is just to tell you of my luck in meeting Neil.* We are so lucky. I couldn’t believe it. He 
marched along just past me. I was talking to a chap and just leaning up against a post when 
I saw someone like Neil. I thought it impossible and left the man gaping while I rushed along 
and it was Neil alright. He is off to an officer’s training corps and I suppose quite soon he will 
be with the girls.** I am so glad. There will be only one of us in this stunt anyway. I have the 
misfortune to be going up today. Ugh it makes me sick the idea of it. Still I did not come here 
to amuse myself in base camps. Just funny, in about a few days I shall probably be killing or 
capturing huns. Oh it makes me laugh – I don’t feel at all in the mood for such amusement at 
present but, as I say, they don’t consult me.

Dear old Neil. He looks in splendid health. Good on his pluck he’ll be commissioned in a 
month or two. Am I not an old waster? Why I haven’t got a rise for years. Never mind I 
wouldn’t be forced back there unless I was worth something. But honestly mother and father, 
this is going to try me some. You see it is a pretty big show we will go into. I am not trained 
like the first time I went into the trenches. I have endured non hardships for two months or 
more and here I am being pitchforked into a real old slap up. I am no coward but I know 
exactly what I am going into and ignorance was bliss before. Shells don’t frighten you until 
you see them wounding and killing people. Anyway, on the whole I am glad. I must be 
with my old company and help them along. I am really fond of them. Goodbye, if I come 
through the next week or so without getting a trip to England I shall be much surprised. ***   
Love from your son Ron.

*	 Neil – younger brother and Head Boy Kings College 1912 the year following Ron

**	 Sisters living temporarily in England where officer training would take place

***	 Badly wounded soldiers were transported back to hospitals in England

Ronald McLean in trench

Addendum: Ronald’s brother John Raymund McLean, also an old boy of King's, was killed at Gallipoli in 1915. Neil 
Clifford McLean the fourth of five brothers continued to serve in the forces and survived the war. He was Head Boy at 
King’s in 1912 - the year after Ronald.

RONALD DOUGLAS McLEAN

Transcript of a letter written 
to his parents on the 6th September 
1916. He was killed in action a 
week later on the 15th September 
at Flers. This letter arrived after the 
news of his death had reached the 
family in Mt Albert. 
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M.A.H.S Dates To Remember
Friday 28th November 5 – 7pm MAHS Christmas function at Alberton House. $10 p.p. Members only

Mark it on your calendar! RSVP’s are imperative! Call Brian 626 6664 or Judith 817 6279

The Auckland War Memorial Museum Cenotaph Database was set up to be the reliable source of core information 
on New Zealand service men and women from the 19th century until today and especially from WW1 and WW2. All 
information on the database is supplied from the families. So if you have a family member who served please check 
to see if they are on the database and if not we urge you to make sure they are added. If you do not have access to a 
computer we can supply you with a form (call Mary on 8464509) to be filled in and posted. By doing this you are 
helping preserve the memories and honour the lives of those who served their country in time of conflict.

Remembrances of WW1 Exhibition at Alberton
MAHS in conjunction with Alberton made a display 
named “Remembrances of WW1” to celebrate 
Auckland Heritage Festival which ran from September 
27 to October 12. We hope that many of you were 
able to view it. 

The team that worked on it for many hours were from 
L to R in the photo below : Anna McGlashan, Julie 
Burns, Mary Inomata and Penny Reason. Visitors were 
invited to knit a row or two and were offered Anzac 

biscuits to take with them. The children were able to 
watercolour poppy cards (we had some keen adults 
for that too) and on two weekends tea and scones 
were available.

MAHS wishes to thank our members and friends who 
gave of their knowledge and time.

We must however give a special vote of appreciation 
to Greg Moyle who so willingly loaned us items from 
his own extensive WW1 collection.

DIRECTIONS FOR KNITTING

A new addition of the knitting book 
which was compiled under the personal 
supervision of her Excellency the Countess 
of Liverpool has been authorised by the 
local branch of the Red Cross. The ladies 
of the Society are taking up the canvas of 
Auckland in support of this very useful little 
book, which contains clear instructions for 
all examples of knitting. The local Society 
has decided to order 500 of these books, 
which will be available shortly. 

Auckland Star, Volume XLVIII, Issue 86, 11 April 
1917, Page 8

 News from the Past…

Her Excellency’s Knitting Book

Display Workers Display Cabinet

Hilda Davidson with Alice Wylie 
knitting at the display
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1914 	 From a NZ population of just over one million, 170,000 enlisted for the war out of 250,000 men of 
eligible age. Just over 100,000 men served overseas who had never left home before. Our men were 
involved in the conflict from the capture of Samoa until the end of fighting on Armistice day 1918. 
NZ forces fought at Gallipoli, the western front and the middle east.  Eleven Victoria Crosses were 
awarded to soldiers serving with NZ forces, 2200 Maori and 460 Pacific Islanders served overseas 
with New Zealand forces. 18,000 died as a result of war and more than 40,000 were wounded.                                                                                                                                        

1914	 Long distance aviators New Zealand’s first long distance flight is made by J W Scotland. The 60km 
flight from Invercargill to Gore took 60 minutes (the same time as it will take to drive today.)

1914	 First NZ made feature film “Hinemoa” is premiered at Auckland’s Lyric Theatre in Upper Symonds 
Street.

1914  	 Disaster on White Island. The sulphur mining settlement on White Island in the Bay of Plenty is 
destroyed, and eleven miners are killed following a violent eruption in the crater. 

1915	 First flying boat to be designed and built in the Southern Hemisphere by brothers Vivian and Leo 
Walsh takes off from Auckland Harbour at Orakei.    

1915  	 The number of Post Offices in New Zealand reaches its peak of 2042 – the highest ratio per population 
in the world. This year they need to cope with the 115 million postcards and letters posted within 
New Zealand.                                                                                                                                         

1915  	 New phones in the home The ‘candlestick’ telephone is introduced in New Zealand, replacing the 
earlier wall mounted type.

1916  	 This year sees the completion of the Spanish Mission - style Auckland Grammar School. The 
architect, R Atkinson Abbott, has previously worked in California. 

1916  	 The Californian Bungalow style becomes established.

1917  	 The first tractor with a steel-belt track, a Holt 75 caterpillar is imported to New Zealand.

1917 	 A Christchurch business begins manufacturing flannel shirts for 

1918 	 “Building Bonny Babies” – New Zealand exports its first dried milk to Britain under the Glaxo 
brand. 

1918	 World War One hostilities ceased on the 11th hour of the 11th day of the 11th month. 

1919	 Women in New Zealand receive the right to stand for Parliament for the first time.

Useful links for research 

•	 New Zealand Mounted Rifles www.nzmr.org

•	 NZ Military Nurses www.nzans.org

•	 NZ History site www.nzhistory.net.nz

•	 Auckland War Memorial Cenotaph Database www.muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/cenotaph

Timeline Events 1914 – 1919


